### THE 2014 REFERENDUM IN CRIMEA

Olena Podolian Department of Political Science Baltic and East European Graduate School Södertörn University

## Outline

- The "referendum" in Crimea held on 16 March 2014 fulfilled the criteria of neither legality nor legitimacy.
- The "referendum" was conducted in breach of Ukraine's domestic, bilateral (Ukraine-Russia) and international legal frameworks.
- The procedure for the preparation and conduct of the "referendum" on the day, including its international observation, was entirely inadequate.
- The "referendum" cannot be considered as a legitimate expression of popular will due to the violation of the criteria of free and fair voting and due to the actual number of voters and their choices being unknown.
- The "referendum" creates a precedent of illegal irredentism in interstate politics and a violation of international law.

This note provides an analysis of the legality and legitimacy of the so-called referendum on the status of Crimea held on 16 March 2014. It is argued that the "referendum" fulfilled neither criteria and hence cannot be considered either as legally valid or legitimately representative of public opinion. In conclusion the following points are made: first, a standpoint in both the Russian and Western mass-media of interpreting the "referendum" as a proxy for an opinion poll is misguided. Second, the "referendum" undermines political stability in Ukraine and beyond as it sets a precedent for illegal irredentism portrayed as democratic process.

#### Background and legal framework

Crimea is an autonomous republic situated in the south of Ukraine. Geographically a peninsula, it was acquired by the Russian Empire from the decaying Ottoman Empire in 1783 (Taagepera 2014) and in 1922 it was incorporated into the Soviet Union. In 1954, on the basis of the Soviet Constitution of 1936 (Article 18), through a decision of the Presidium of the Central Committee of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union of 25 January 1954, given effect by a resolution of the Soviet Supreme Council of 19 February, the then Crimean Oblast' was transferred from the then Russian Federative to the then Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic, of which Ukraine is a direct successor.<sup>1</sup>

Following the collapse of the Soviet Union and the declaration of independence by Ukraine on 24 August 1991, Crimea became the Autonomous Republic of Crimea within a unitary Ukrainian state. Crimea further demanded and, following a tense stand-off with Kyiv between January 1994<sup>2</sup>-1995 under the presidency of Leonid Kuchma and with the involvement of OSCE (Stern and Druckman 2006), finally received the status of an autonomous region fixed in the Constitution of 28 June 1996. This autonomy implies its own constitution, parliament and government. However, these institutions remain subordinate to the Constitution, Parliament and President of Ukraine (according to the Articles 85(28), 85(37) and 106(16) of the Constitution of Ukraine). The Crimean Tatars, indigenous people of Crimea, are represented by their own highest representative body, the *Qurultai*, and its executive body, the *Mejlis*.

As a result of the Russian Empire's and the Soviet Union's nationalities policies, Crimea has a complex demographic history. In the aftermath of these policies, including the long-term genocide of Crimean Tatars culminating in their largescale deportation to Central Asia in May 1944 (Moser 2014), Crimean Tatars

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This fact is often represented as a decision by an allegedly "drunken Khrushchev" based on his nationalist sentiments (Lewycka 2014). This is incorrect as the rationale behind that decision was complex: it included territorial continuity, infrastructural and overall economic integration, and the need to consolidate Soviet power after the annexation of Western Ukraine (Kramer 2014). Also, the Crimean Oblast' was transferred to the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic following a transfer in 1924 of some of that republic's south-eastern territories to the Russian Soviet Federative Socialist Republic (Bayley et al. 2012, p. 654).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> When the nationalist-minded Russian Yurii Meshkov was elected president and demanded independence, he ran into a political standoff with the Presidium of the Crimean Supreme Council by September 1994 on the basis of violating both Crimea's and Ukraine's legislation.

(recently estimated at 12% of the peninsula's population) became the third largest nationality after Russians (recently estimated at 58.3%) and Ukrainians (recently estimated at 24.3%); and 6% of population is comprised of other nationalities: Belarusians, Tatars, Armenians, Jews, Poles, Moldovans, Azeris and others, according to the national census of population of 2001.<sup>3</sup>

Despite the historic and demographic complexities of Crimea and the turbulent political scene of the rest of Ukraine, Crimea's institutional framework functioned until 23 February 2014. On that day, after the flight of President Viktor Yanukovych and the change of government following the three-month long *Maidan* protests, troops without insignia occupied administrative buildings in Crimea, blocked Ukrainian military bases there and on 6 March 2014 the Crimean Parliament made a decree "About the conduct of an all-Crimean referendum" on 16 March 2014.<sup>4</sup> A consideration is now made of the legal grounds for such a referendum to take place: domestic, bilateral (i.e. between Ukraine and Russia) and international.

The domestic legal framework was based on the Constitution of Ukraine. An alteration to the territory of Ukraine may only be decided exclusively by a national referendum, initiated for this purpose by the Parliament of Ukraine, *Verkhovna Rada*, according to the Constitution (Article 73) and to the Law of Ukraine "On the national referendum" of 2013 (Articles 3(2), 14). In the same law the procedure for organizing such a referendum is outlined, which, among other things, provides for a period of 50 days for its preparation (Article 27).<sup>5</sup>

On this basis alone, the decision by the Crimean Supreme Council to hold a referendum was legally null and void. Furthermore, it violated international legal frameworks: both bilateral, between Ukraine and Russia, and international. Crimea can only organize local referenda (Article 138 of the Constitution of Ukraine). Therefore, the "referendum" of 16 March 2014 was unconstitutional.

According to legal experts' estimates, Russia's recognition of Ukraine's borders inherited from the Soviet Union, including Crimea, was clear and unambiguous. It was secured in such bilateral treaties as the Belovezhskaya Pushcha Accords of 8 December 1991 on the dissolution of the Soviet Union, the Alma Aty Declaration of 21 December 1991 on the establishment of the Commonwealth of

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 3}$  About the number and composition population of Ukraine by data All-Ukrainian population census' 2001 data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Postanovlenie VR ARK "O provedenii obshchekrymskogo referenduma," March 6, 2014. <sup>5</sup> Zakon Ukrayiny "Pro vseukrayins'kyi referendum," November 6, 2012.

Independent States, and the Treaty on friendship, cooperation and partnership between the Russian Federation and Ukraine of 31 May 1997 (Weller 2014).

The international legal framework of interstate relations covers:

- prohibition of the use of force against the sovereignty, territorial integrity or political independence of any state, based on which the use of foreign armed forces on the territory of a state is defined as amounting to aggression regardless of a declaration of war and the type of presence (invasion, attack, occupation, annexation, blockade, contravention of the agreement governing foreign troops' presence or sending irregulars), according to the United Nations (UN) General Assembly Resolution of 1974 (Article 3);
- (2) sovereign equality, refraining from the threat or use of force, inviolability of frontiers, territorial integrity of states, peaceful settlement of disputes, and non-intervention in internal affairs, according to "Helsinki Final Act OSCE" of 1 August 1975;
- (3) specifically for Ukraine, security guarantees on the political independence, sovereignty and territorial integrity of the country within its existing borders in exchange for nuclear weapons' disarmament according to the Budapest Memorandum of 5 December 1994, signed by Ukraine, the Russian Federation, the United Kingdom and the United States, and by France and China in individual statements, following Ukraine's accession to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons.<sup>6</sup> Those guarantees were reaffirmed by the United States and Russia in the Joint Declaration of 2009 (Burlyuk 2014).

# Campaign

From a sociological point of view, there was no history of significant support for independence of Crimea or for joining the Russian Federation among public opinion in Crimea (Bohm 2014). An evaluation of preferences of Crimea's Russian population as largely moderate and more likely to support the *status quo* than secession was predominant in diplomatic as well as in academic circles (Aronov 2014; Burlyuk 2014).<sup>7</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Following the dissolution of the Soviet Union, Ukraine inherited the world's third largest stockpile of nuclear weapons.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Differing opinions were present as well. As summarized by the political analyst Oleksandr Sushko shortly before the "referendum," "There is turbulence and there are differences between the regions but not to that extent. In sociological terms, there are absolutely no grounds for a split... The only region where the idea of secession is more **114** 

In fact, the public opinion polls on the status of Crimea since Ukraine's independence referendum in 1991 have demonstrated a fairly consistent pattern: the majority – up to 60% – supported the *status quo* autonomy within a unitary state, some 25% favored secession or joining Russia, and a remaining minority of about 15% preferred other options, including decentralization and further autonomy.

Year	Question	Responses
1991	"Do you support the Act of Declaration of Independence of Ukraine?"	54.19% - "yes" <sup>8</sup>
2009	"Do you want Crimea to leave Ukraine and join Russia?"	32.3% – "yes"
2011	"Do you want Crimea to leave Ukraine and join Russia?"	24.4% – "yes"
2011	"Do you perceive Ukraine as your motherland?"	71.3% – "yes" (out of those 66.8% Russians), 18.6% – "no" (22.2% Russians) <sup>9</sup>
October 2011	"In your opinion, what should the status of Crimea be?"	49% – "autonomy in Ukraine (as today)"; 33% – "Crimea should be separated and given to Russia"
May 2013	"In your opinion, what should the status of Crimea be?"	53% – "autonomy in Ukraine (as today)"; 23% – "Crimea should be separated and given to Russia" <sup>10</sup>

## Table 1: Public opinion polls on the status of Crimea since 1991

As Table 1 illustrates, roughly the same percentage of voters in Crimea, with a slight increase over time, kept supporting the idea of one country within its

or less popular is Crimea, because it's the only region where ethnic Russians are in the majority" (Rettman 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Register of results of all-Ukraine referendum, December 1, 1991.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Mironova 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The International Republican Institute, Baltic Surveys Ltd./The Gallup Organization, Rating Group Ukraine, 2013.

borders.<sup>11</sup> The inevitable question that arises is that how does this tally with the "official" results of the "referendum" where 97% of voters apparently supported joining Russia. In this respect, two aspects are key: first the preparation and second the conduct of the "referendum." The first aspect, as outlined in the five points below, concerns the procedural issues of the preparation of the "referendum."

First, it was initiated by the Crimean Parliament on 6 March 2014, i.e. ten days in advance of the "referendum" itself and was followed by the "adoption" on 11 March 2014 of the declaration of independence of the Autonomous Republic of Crimea and the city of Sevastopol by the Crimean Supreme Council and Sevastopol City Council, respectively.

There is no evidence that the majority of MPs supported irredentism or secession. According to the then vice prime-minister of the Crimean Government, Rustam Temirgaliev, who was deputy of the "Regions of Crimea" faction, there was no discussion on issues of separatism and secession during the faction's meetings in late February 2014. The thrust of the debates was the increase of economic autonomy within the limits of Ukraine's constitutional reform.<sup>12</sup> Sergei Aksenov, a leader of the nationalist party 'Russian Unity' with three seats out of 100 in the Crimean Parliament, supported the irredentist option; he was installed as a prime-minister the day after a de-facto military take-over on 27 February 2014 (Ackerman and Bartkowski 2014, Bohm 2014).

Despite a lack of a popular demand, the Crimean Parliament voted for a referendum about the status of autonomy to be held on 16 March 2014 (Vlasova 2014a). The TV interview of a former self-proclaimed "separatist leader" Igor Girkin (nicknamed "Strelkov") in which he describes bringing deputies to the vote at gunpoint<sup>13</sup> sheds light on the procedural validity of the vote and of its re

Since the Parliament and the Crimean Supreme Council do not have powers to declare independence, these decisions had no more legal force in 2014 than they had twenty years earlier, in 1994. Respectively, they were declared

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> It is important to note that the post-"referendum" public opinion polls' results were seriously distorted due to a number of methodological errors, as a recently conducted poll by GfK Ukraine demonstrates, and should not be considered as representative; instead, alternative methods of polling under occupation should be applied (Fedets' 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> V Krymu viddilennia ne obhovoriuvaly, ale hochut' rozshyrennia, February 21, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Informatsiino-analitychna programa "Vysnovky," January 31, 2015.

unconstitutional by the Decision of the Constitutional Court of Ukraine of 14 March 2014.  $^{\rm 14}$ 

Second, the "referendum" was prepared in ten days between 6 and 16 March, after the finalized date for voting was changed twice: originally scheduled for 25 May, it was brought forward first to 30 March and then to 16 March (Smith 2014). This is an inadequate amount of time by any standards, not least under the above-mentioned domestic Ukrainian legislation on the national referendum.

Third, the "referendum" was prepared and conducted with the open presence of foreign, albeit unmarked, troops on the territory of Crimea. That presence was explained by the new "authorities" as local "self-defense" units (Bohm 2014; Vorobiov 2014), leaving questions open about the origin of their military ammunition including weapons and vehicles, and justified in a number of ways. Arguments that troops were "invited" in by either President Viktor Yanukovych, who had recently fled, or by the Crimean new "authorities," were made by the Russian foreign minister Sergei Lavrov and other senior officials (Weller 2014). In this regard, it is important to specify that, according to the Constitution of Ukraine, only the Parliament of Ukraine has the right to approve foreign troops' presence in Ukraine (Article 85(9)), which it did not do in this case (Power 2014). From a legal point of view, Russia's augmentation of its forces in Crimea, which accompanied the appearance of unmarked troops, amounted to an armed intervention and aggression, according to the UN definition of 1974 (Tancredi 2014). That made it impossible to conduct a referendum in a lawful and legitimate way.

Turning to another broadly used line of argumentation about the need to "protect" the Russian and Russian-speaking population in Crimea after the change of government in Kyiv, there are clear guidelines in the Council of Europe's Framework Convention for the Protection of National Minorities of February 1995. The protection of national minorities is the responsibility of the host state and only where there is evidence of systemic and grave violation of their rights does the international community have the right to intervene on a mandate from the UN, according to its Charter of 26 February 1945. In Crimea, as in the rest of Ukraine, there was no documented evidence of even a single case of such a violation, apart from those "reported" by the Russian mass-media, usually based on "witnesses' testimony" (Baer 2014; Bohm 2014; Burlyuk

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Decision of the Constitutional Court of Ukraine about conformity with the Decree of the Supreme Council of the Autonomous Republic of Crimea "About the conduct of the all-Crimean referendum," March 14, 2014.

2014; Moser 2014; Power 2014).<sup>15</sup> This aspect rendered the situation in Crimea completely at odds with that of Kosovo which became a frequent but inadequate comparison (Bellinger 2014; Weller 2014). Importantly, the OSCE High Commissioner on National Minorities Astrid Thors' visit to Crimea, which went largely unnoticed due to the tensions running high at the time, resulted in her concern being expressed at the risk of violent conflict and its consequences to "all communities, particularly the Ukrainian and Crimean Tatar groups", and "no evidence of violations or threats to the rights of Russian speakers."<sup>16</sup> Similarly, local protests against Russian military intervention and "protection" held throughout Crimea in early March 2014 went largely unnoticed (Ackerman and Bartkowski 2014), as did intimidating potential pro-Ukrainian voters up to preventing them from voting (Smith 2014). As the US Ambassador and US permanent representative to the UN Samantha Power put it, "military action cannot be justified on the basis of threats that haven't been made and aren't being carried out" (March 6, 2014).

Fourth, the questions on the ballot paper read: 1. "Are you in favor of the reunification of Crimea with Russia as part of the Russian Federation?" or 2. "Are you in favor of restoring the 1992 Constitution and the status of Crimea as part of Ukraine?" However, the Constitution of 1992 declared independence from both Russia and Ukraine, of which voters were not informed (Smith 2014), and was overruled by a later Constitution of 1995. Therefore, the formulation of the questions on the ballot paper did not include either a status quo option or an option for more autonomy within Ukraine (Smith 2014). It effectively presented a choice between irredentism and secession, respectively (Wilfore 2014). Above all, it violated the territorial integrity of Ukraine (Ackerman and Bartkowski 2014).

The fifth and final point regards preparation being marked by the Crimean new

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> On the contrary, the statistics on the languages used in the 589 Crimean schools prior to the "referendum" is revealing: 56% i.e. 330 of the Crimean schools were taught exclusively in Russian; 3% i.e. 15 schools were taught in Crimean Tatar; and 1% i.e. 7 schools were taught exclusively in Ukrainian. Schools within the latter two groups have, in a number of cases, been closed down since the annexation of Crimea. Incidentally, 40% i.e. 237 of Crimean schools were bi- or trilingual (Lassowsky and Dalphond 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Developing situation in Crimea alarming, says OSCE High Commissioner on National Minorities, March 6, 2014.

"authorities" and the Russian media leading one-sided pro-Russian propaganda while blocking Ukrainian TV channels in Crimea (Smith 2014). Both activities were in breach of the provision on providing balanced and objective information.<sup>17</sup> All the above points were in breach of those parts of Ukraine's legislation as outlined above as well as being contrary to the "Code of Good Practices on Referendums" established by the Council of Europe's Venice Commission on Democracy through Law; both Russia and Ukraine are member states of the Council of Europe (Wilfore 2014). Moreover, that commission's experts submitted conclusions that the "referendum" would be illegal (Vlasova 2014). In short, these procedural violations are sufficient to nullify the validity of the "referendum" as a means of popular expression.

#### Results

The second aspect was the actual conduct of the "referendum" on 16 March 2014, presented below. The "official" results announced by Russia were of an 83% turnout and a 96.77% support for the "joining Russia" option.<sup>18</sup> This was presented as the expression of the will of 82% of Crimea's population. The "expression of popular will" was used by the Russian Federation as a pretext to *de facto* annex Crimea by means of a "treaty" with new Crimean "government" of 18 March 2014 (Kramer 2014).<sup>19</sup>

Date of referendum:	16 March 2014		
Electorate:	1,844,589		
Referendum	1. "Are you in favor of the reunification of Crimea		
questions:	with Russia as part of the Russian Federation?"		
	2. "Are you in favor of restoring the 1992		
	Constitution and the status of Crimea as part of		
	Ukraine?"		
Total votes cast:	1,274,096 (100%)		
Total valid votes:	1,264,999 (99.29%)		
Valid votes in favor:	1,233,002 (96.77%)		
Valid votes against:	31,997 (2.51%)		

#### Table 2. Results of Crimea's status referendum in 2014

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Open declaration of "Citizen Observer," March 18, 2014. "Civil Observer" is Russia-based citizens' led observation community founded in 2011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Crimea votes to join the Russian Federation: 96.77% say YES, March 17, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Dogovor mezhdu Rossiiskoi Federatsiei i Respublikoi Krym o prinyatii v Rossiiskuyu Federatsiyu Respubliki Krym i obrazovanii v sostave Rossiiskoi Federatsii novykh sub'ektov.

Apart from the lack of a legal basis for conducting the "referendum" and the procedural violations of its preparation as outlined above, the procedure for holding it did not conform to any standards. Procedural violations permeated the composition of voters' lists, the process of the actual voting and the observation of the vote. Among the principal problems were:

First, lists of voters were unofficial because the Central Electoral Commission of Ukraine blocked access to the database of the State registry of voters for Autonomous Republic of Crimea and Sevastopol (Decision of 4 March 2014)<sup>20</sup> hence the new "authorities" compiled and produced voters' lists there.<sup>21</sup> Along with incomplete lists, there were cases of voting by the citizens of the Russian Federation<sup>22</sup> and of multiple voting, e.g. in Sevastopol 124% of residents would have had to vote to achieve the "official result" (Ackerman and Bartkowski 2014).

Second, the electoral commissions' composition was not transparent (Smith 2014) and they were not accessible to journalists.<sup>23</sup> Third, as a result of the legal problems mentioned above, neither the OSCE nor other international organizations sent their observers. In fact, the OSCE observers had been prevented from entering Crimea by Russian paramilitary groups a week prior to the "referendum" (Vorobiov 2014). The observers present were overwhelmingly from Russia, in particular, the so-called CIS-EMO (Commonwealth of the Independent States – Election Monitoring Organization),<sup>24</sup> and European farright parties and organizations (Fox 2014, Shekhovtsov 2014). Therefore the "observation" was not independent and accountable to any international organizations. This is crucial because international observation is an important element to allow international recognition of the validity of free and fair expression of popular will.

Fourth, the calculation and publication of results cast a serious doubt over their validity. An inadequate organization, as outlined above, implied a lack of clarity on how many people the Crimean new "authorities" say voted. In particular, two

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Postanova Tsentral'noyi Vyborchoyi Komisiyi Ukrayiny Nr 35, March 6, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Grigorii Ioffe: Blokirovanie dostupa k reestrtu izbiratelei ARK ne povliyaet na provedenie referenduma, March 7, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Open declaration of "Citizen Observer," March 18, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Self-defined as "an international non-governmental organization, the main declared aim of each is to assist maintaining and developing the institution of elections and civil control in states with developing systems of democracy," founded in Russia in 2003. **120** 

#### Olena Podolian

pieces of evidence undermine the "officially" published results. First was the declaration of the former head of *Mejlis* Mustafa Dzhemilev. Quoting leaked sources in the Russian Federal Security Service, he said that the actual turnout was 34.2%.<sup>25</sup> Second was the leak from the president of Russia's Council on Civil Society and Human Rights. That leak in a report on the "referendum" in Crimea, which was posted briefly on that council's website, stated that turnout was approximately 40%, out of which 55% voted to join Russia – i.e. 22.5% of Crimea's eligible voting population (Gregory 2014), and "even these numbers may be inflated since voters were casting ballots under the barrel of a gun" (Kochis 2014).

These pieces of information are important enough to challenge an interpretation of the Crimean "referendum" as illegal but still legitimate or at least as being a representative expression of popular will<sup>26</sup> (Moser 2014; Wilfore 2014; Benardo 2014). Also, they align with the results of opinion polls presented above much better than the "official" results (Kochis 2014). On the basis of an analysis of those polls in 2013-2014, Snyder (2014) arrives at a conclusion similar to that of Ackerman and Bartkowski (2014): "For the supposed referendum result in both the percentage of the winning vote and total turn-out to have been accurate, all ethnic Russians would have had to vote in favor of question #1, plus virtually the entire Ukrainian minority in Crimea... Crimean support for joining Russia... would have been highly implausible to have exceeded 50%." This is particularly the case considering that the "referendum" was widely boycotted by most of Crimean Tatars and pro-Ukraine voters (Ackerman and Bartkowski 2014; Peters 2014; Smith 2014).

In light of all the problems in respect of initiating, organizing and conducting the "referendum" presented and analyzed above, its "results" were not recognized by the EU leaders and the G7 countries as legal and legitimate (Fox 2014). The "referendum" was confirmed by the UN Security Council on 15 March 2014 as being invalid and, as such, not forming the basis for altering the status of Crimea. That resolution was vetoed by Russia and was not adopted; the following resolution of UN General Assembly condemning the unlawful annexation was passed on 27 March 2014 but it did not have binding effect (Bellinger 2014). In Samantha Power's words of 19 March 2014, "Now, the referendum has taken place, but the national and international legal status of Crimea has not changed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Dzhemilevu "slili" dannye FSB ob istinnyh itogah referenduma, March 25, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> For instance, as in the editorial "Post-Crimea Relations with the West," published on 18 March 2014 in *The New York Times* (Ackerman and Bartkowski 2014).

A thief can steal property, but that does not confer the right of ownership on the thief."<sup>27</sup>

## Conclusions

Not only did the "referendum" not meet the legal criteria of a national referendum, it did not meet the procedural requirements either. On that basis, it was neither legally valid nor legitimately representative, contrary to a standpoint of treating its "results" as a proxy of an opinion poll. There are sound analytical and empirical grounds to believe that should the same "referendum" have taken place under conditions of free and fair expression of popular will, with four options offered (independence, annexation by Russia, enhanced autonomy within Ukraine or the status quo), the end result would in all likelihood have been different, most probably with support for the status auo (Ackerman and Bartkowski 2014). Therefore, the term "unlawful annexation," which is now predominantly used in the international documents and the mass-media (Peters 2014), is both in form and content much closer to what took place in Crimea in March 2014 rather than a "referendum." The upshot is that the "referendum" undermines the political stability in Ukraine and potentially in Russia itself and beyond as it sets a precedent for illegal irredentism portrayed as democratic process.

# **Bibliography:**

- About the number and composition population of Ukraine by data All-Ukrainian population census' 2001 data. Available at:
  - http://2001.ukrcensus.gov.ua/eng/results/general/nationality [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- Ackerman, P. and Bartkowski, M., March 22, 2014. Challenging Annexation: in Crimea, the Referendum That Wasn't. Available at: https://www.opendemocracy.net/civilresistance/peter-ackermanmaciej-bartkowski/challenging-annexation-in-crimea-referendum-that-

wasnt [Last accessed February 10, 2015].

- Baer, D. B., March 13, 2014. U.S. Response to Russia's Comparison of Crimean Crisis to Kosovo. Available at: http://poland.usembassy.gov/crisis2.html [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- Bayley, R., Cameron, R. and Lucas, C., 2012. The Oxford Handbook of Sociolinguistics, Oxford: Oxford University Press.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> United States Rejects Russia's Military Intervention and Land Grab in Crimea, March 19, 2014.

- Bellinger, J. B., March 16, 2014. Why the Crimean Referendum is Illegitimate. Available at: http://www.cfr.org/ukraine/why-crimean-referendumillegitimate/p32594 [Last accessed February 20, 2015].
- Benardo, L., March 27, 2014. Standing with Ukraine. Available at: http://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/voices/standing-ukraine [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- Bohm, M., March 11, 2014. Top 5 Myths about Russia's Invasion of Crimea. Available at: http://www.themoscowtimes.com/opinion/article/top-5myths-about-russias-invasion-of-crimea/495918.html [Last accessed February 20, 2015].
- Budapest memorandums on security assurances (UN Document A/49/765), 1994. Available at: http://www.cfr.org/nonproliferation-arms-controland-disarmament/budapest-memorandums-security-assurances-1994/p32484 [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- Burlyuk, O., 2014. The Crimea Crisis in Ukraine: Stakes are High. Atlantic Voices, 4(3), pp.8-11.
- Charter of the United Nations, June 26, 1945. Available at: http://www.un.org/en/documents/charter/intro.shtml [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- Constitution of Ukraine, 1996, official translation. Available at: www.ccu.gov.ua/doccatalog/document?id=12084 [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- Crimea votes to join the Russian Federation: 96.77% say YES, March 17, 2014. Available at: http://www.rt.com/news/crimea-referendum-resultsofficial-250/ [Last accessed February 20, 2015].
- Developing situation in Crimea alarming, says OSCE High Commissioner on National Minorities, March 6, 2014. Available at: http://www.osce.org/node/116180 [Last accessed February 20, 2015].
- Fox, B., March 13, 2014. Russia Invites EU Far-right to Observe Crimea Vote. Available at: https://euobserver.com/news/123453 [Last accessed February 10, 2015].
- Gregory, P. R., May 5, 2014. Putin's "Human Rights Council" Accidentally Posts Real Crimean Election Results. Available at:

http://www.forbes.com/sites/paulroderickgregory/2014/05/05/putinshuman-rights-council-accidentally-posts-real-crimean-election-resultsonly-15-voted-for-annexation/ [Last accessed February 10, 2015].

Helsinki Final Act OSCE, August 1, 1975. Available at: http://www.osce.org/mc/39501?download=true [Last accessed February 26, 2015].

Kochis, D., May 7, 2014. Real Numbers Leak: Only 15 percent of People in Crimea Voted to Join Russia. Available at: http://dailysignal.com/2014/05/07/real-numbers-leak-15-percent-peoplecrimea-voted-join-russia/ [Last accessed February 20, 2015].

- Kramer, M., 2014. Why Did Russia Give away Crimea Sixty Years Ago? Available at: http://www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/why-did-russia-give-awaycrimea-sixty-years-ago#docs [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- Lassowsky, O. and Dalphond, E., 2014. A User's Guide to Russian Propaganda. Available at: http://www.usasurvival.org/home/docs/Russian\_Propaganda.pdf [Last

accessed February 26, 2015].

- Lewycka, M., March 10, 2014. Ukraine and the West: Hot Air and Hypocrisy. Available at: http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/mar/10/ukraineand-west-hot-air-hypocrisy-crimea-russia [Last accessed February 20, 2015].
- Moser, M., March 1, 2014. The Languages of Ukraine and the War for Russian "Compatriots." Available at: http://www.iwm.at/read-listenwatch/transit-online/the-languages-of-ukraine/ [Last accessed February 20, 2015].
- Peters, A., April 16, 2014. Sense and Nonsense of Territorial Referendums in Ukraine, and Why the 16 March Referendum in Crimea Does Not Justify Crimea's Alteration of Territorial Status under International Law. Available at: http://www.ejiltalk.org/sense-and-nonsense-of-territorialreferendums-in-ukraine-and-why-the-16-march-referendum-in-crimeadoes-not-justify-crimeas-alteration-of-territorial-status-underinternational-law/ [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- Power, S., March 6, 2014. There is Nothing that Justifies Russian Conduct in Crimea. Available at: http:// www.kyivpost.com/opinion/oped/samantha-powers-remarks-on-putins-crimean-invasion-338660.html [Last accessed February 10, 2015].
- Tancredi, A., May 11, 2014. The Russian Annexation of the Crimea: Questions Relating to the Use of Force. Available at: http://www.qil-qdi.org/therussian-annexation-of-the-crimea-questions-relating-to-the-use-offorce/ [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- The International Republican Institute, Baltic Surveys Ltd./The Gallup Organization, Rating Group Ukraine "Public Opinion Survey Residents of the Autonomous Republic of Crimea May 16-30 2013." Available at: http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf\_docs/pnaec705.pdf [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- Rettman, A., February 24, 2014. Western Ukrainians Debunk Fears of National Split. Available at: https://euobserver.com/foreign/123250 [Last accessed February 10, 2015].

Shekhovtsov, A., March 7, 2014. Pro-Russian Extremists Observe the Illegitimate Crimean "Referendum." Available at:

http://anton-shekhovtsov.blogspot.de/2014/03/pro-russian-extremistsobserve.html [Last accessed February 10, 2015].

- Shekhovtsov, A., April 28, 2014. The Kremlin's Marriage of Convenience with the European Far Right. Available at: https://www.opendemocracy.net/odrussia/anton-shekhovtsov/kremlin%E2%80%99s-marriage-ofconvenience-with-european-far-right [Last accessed February 20, 2015].
- Smith, S., March 17, 2014. Why Should the Crimean referendum not be recognised? Available at:

http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20141204000047/http://blog s.fco.gov.uk/simonsmith/2014/03/17/why-should-the-crimean-referendum-not-be-recognised/ [Last accessed February 26, 2015].

Snyder, T., 2014. The Crimean Referendum Was an Electoral Farce. Available at: http://ukrainianpolicy.com/snyder-the-crimean-referendum-was-anelectoral-farce/ [Last accessed February 20, 2015].

- Stern, P. C. and Druckman, D., 2000. International Conflict Resolution After the Cold War, Washington D.C.: National Academies Press.
- Taagepera, R., 2014. The Second Crimean War: When Decaying Empires Strike Back. 19 August. Available at: http://blog.ut.ee/the-second-crimean-warwhen-decaying-empires-strike-back/ [Last accessed February 10, 2015].
- The Alma-Ata Declaration, December 8, 1991. Available at: http://lcweb2.loc.gov/frd/cs/belarus/by\_appnc.html [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- The Framework Convention for the Protection of National Minorities, February 1995. Available at:

https://rm.coe.int/CoERMPublicCommonSearchServices/DisplayDCTMC ontent?documentId=09000016800c10cf [Last accessed February 26, 2015].

- United Nations General Assembly resolution 3314 (XXIX) "Definition of aggression," December 14, 1974. Available at: http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/RESOLUTION/GEN/NR0/739/16/IMG/NR073916.pdf?Open Element [Last accessed February 26, 2015].
- United States Rejects Russia's Military Intervention and Land Grab in Crimea, March 19, 2014. Available at:

https://blogs.state.gov/stories/2014/03/19/united-states-rejects-russiasmilitary-intervention-and-land-grab-crimea#sthash.77ZW24IZ.dpuf [Last accessed February 26, 2015].

Vlasova, A., March 7, 2014. UN Security Council Deems Crimean Status Referendum Illegal. Available at: http://www.kyivpost.com/content/ukraine/un-security-council-deemscrimean-status-referendum-illegal-338673.html [Last accessed February 10, 2015].

Vlasova, A., March 15, 2014. Venice Commission Believes Referendum in Crimea Is Illegal. Available at:

http://www.kyivpost.com/content/politics/venice-commission-believes-referendum-in-crimea-is-illegal-339472.html [Last accessed February 10, 2015].

Vorobiov, I., March 18, 2014. Five Lies that Putin Peddled in his "Crimea Speech." Available at:

http://blog.pism.pl/blog/?p=1&id\_blog=15&lang\_id=13&id\_post=237 [Last accessed February 10, 2015].

- Weller, M., March 7, 2014. Analysis: Why Russia's Crimea Move Fails Legal Test. Available at: http://ww.bbc.com/news/world-europe-26481423 [Last accessed February 10, 2015].
- Wilfore, K., March 14, 2014. Russia's Crimean Referendum on March 16 Is Testament to Authoritarian Governance. Available at: http://kyivpost.com/opinion/op-ed/russias-crimean-referendum-onmarch-16-is-testament-to-authoritarian-governance [Last accessed February 10, 2015].

# In Ukrainian and Russian:

Aronov, E., February 21, 2014. Gosudarstvennost' Ukrainy – reshennyi vopros [«Государственность Украины – решенный вопрос», Statehood of Ukraine is a decided issue]. Available at:

http://www.svoboda.org/content/article/25271738.html [Last accessed February 26, 2015] (in Russian).

- Dzhemilevu "slili" dannye FSB ob istinnyh itogah referenduma [«Джемилеву «слили» данные об истинных итогах референдума», The data about true referendumresults were "leaked" to Dzhemilev], March 25, 2014. Available at: http://korrespondent.net/ukraine/politics/3328494dzhemylevu-slyly-dannye-fsb-ob-ystynnykh-ytohakh-referenduma [Last accessed February 10, 2015] (in Russian).
- Fedets', I., February 11, 2015. Yak NE TREBA provodyty sotsiologichni opytuvannia v Krymu [«Як НЕ ТРЕБА проводити соціологічні опитування в Криму», How one SHOULD NOT conduct sociological surveys in Crimea]. Available at:

http://www.theinsider.ua/politics/54dbo8373b5dd/ [Accessed February 20, 2015] (in Ukrainian).

Grigorii Ioffe: Blokirovanie dostupa k reestru izbiratelei ARK ne povliyaet na provedenie referenduma [«Григорий Иоффе: Блокирование доступа к

реестру избирателей не повлияет на проведение референдума», Grigorii loffe: Blocking access to the registry of voters will not influence conducting a referendum], March 7, 2014. Available at:

http://www.rada.crimea.ua/news/06\_03\_2014\_3 [Last accessed February 20, 2015] (in Russian).

Informatsiino-analitychna programa "Vysnovky," [Інформаційно-аналітична програма «Висновки», Information-analytical programme 'Conclusions'], January 31, 2015. Available at:

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MICXqgTvKA8 [Last accessed February 10, 2015] (in Ukrainian).

- Mironova, O., April 23, 2014. Ekonomist: Krym poprositsya obratno v Ukrainu i nikakogo kurorta tam ne budet [«Экономист: Крым попросится обратно в Украину и никакого курорта там не будет», An economist: Crimea will ask to rejoin Ukraine and no resort will be there]. Available at: http://www.facenews.ua/articles/2014/196719/ [Last accessed February 26, 2014] (in Russian).
- Otkrytoe zayavlenie predstavitelei nablyudatel'skogo sobshchestva po Krymu [«Открытое заявление представителей наблюдательского сообщества по Крыму», Open declaration of "Citizen Observer" on Crimea], March 18, 2014. Available at:

http://nabludatel.org/weblog/2014/03/18/Crimea2014-statement/ [Last accessed February 20, 2015] (in Russian).

- Postanova Tsentral'noyi Vyborchoyi Komisiyi Ukrayiny Nr 35 "Pro okremi pytannia zabezpechennia dotrymannia zakonodavstva Ukrayiny pro referendumy" [Постанова Центральної Виборчої Комісії України №35 «Про окремі питання забезпечення дотримання законодавства України про референдуми», Decision of the Central Electoral Commission of Ukraine Nr 35 "About specific issues of ensuring abidance with legislation of Ukraine on referendums"], March 6, 2014. Available at: http://www.cvk.gov.ua/pls/acts/ShowCard?id=3550 [Last accessed February 20, 2015] (in Ukrainian).
- Postanovlenie VR ARK "O provedenii obshchekrymskogo referenduma," [Постановление BP APK «О проведении общекрымского референдума», Decree of VR ARC "About the conduct of all-Crimean referendum"], March 6, 2014. Available at:

http://www.rada.crimea.ua/act/11689 [Last accessed February 20, 2015] (in Russian).

Rishennia Konstytutsiinoho Sudu Ukrayiny u spravi ... shchodo vidpovidnosti Konstytutsiyi Ukrayiny (konstytutsiinosti) Postanovy Verkhovnoyi Rady Avtonomnoyi Respubliky Krym "Pro provedenia zahal'nokryms'koho referendum" #1-13/2014 [«Постанова Конституційного Суду України у справі... щодо відповідності Конституції України (конституційності) Постанови Верховної ради Автономної Республіки Крим «Про проведення загальнокримського референдуму» №1-13/2014, Decision of the Constitutional Court of Ukraine about conformity of Decree of the Supreme Council of the Autonomous Republic of Crimea "About the conduct of the all-Crimean referendum"], March 14, 2014. Available at: http://www.ccu.gov.ua/doccatalog/document?id=242321 [Last accessed February 20, 2015] (in Ukrainian).

V Krymu viddilennia ne obhovoriuvaly, ale hochut' rozshyrennia [«В Криму відділення не обговорювали, але хочуть розширення», They did not discuss separation in Crimea, but they want enhancement], February 21, 2014. Available at:

http://www.pravda.com.ua/news/2014/02/21/7015506/ [Last accessed February 10, 2015] (in Ukrainian).

- Vidomist' pro rezul'taty vseukrayins'koho referendumu [«Відомість про результати Всеукраїнського референдуму 1 грудня 1991 р. », Register of results of all-Ukraine referendum of 1 December 1991], December 1, 1991. Available at: http://www.archives.gov.ua/Sections/15r-V\_Ref/index.php?11 [Last accessed February 26, 2015] (in Ukrainian).
- Zakon Ukrayiny "Pro vseukrayins'kyi referendum" № 5475-VI [Закон України «Про всеукраїнський референдум», Law of Ukraine "On the national referendum"], November 6, 2012. Vidomosti Verkhovnoyi Rady Ukrayiny, 44-45, p.634. Available at:

http://zakon4.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/5475-17 [Last accessed February 20, 2015] (in Ukrainian).